
 
Mission: The Botanical Society of America exists to promote botany, the field of basic science dealing with the study and 

inquiry into the form, function, development, diversity, reproduction, evolution, and uses of plants and their interactions 
within the biosphere. 

 
The objectives of The Society are to: sustain and provide improved formal and informal education about 

plants; encourage basic plant research; provide expertise, direction, and position statements concerning plants 
and ecosystems; and foster communication within the professional botanical community, and between botanists 

and the rest of humankind through publications, meetings, and committees. 

 
 

I. 2014 BSA Business Report - Introduction 
The following report provides an overview of the activities of the Botanical Society of America’s 
business office over the past twelve months. Let me begin by thanking and acknowledging the 
Executive Committee for their support and direction. On behalf of the Executive Committee, the 
Society, and myself, I also thank and acknowledge the Society’s staff, Catrina Adams, Rob 
Brandt, Heather Cacanindin, Richard Hund, Toby Lounsbury, Wanda Lovan, Amy McPherson, 
Beth Parada, Birgit Spears and Johanne Stogran, for their efforts and dedication to the Botanical 
Society of America.  
 

II. Thank you! 
 We extend a special thank you to 
members who donated to our 
endowment, and to the various BSA 
section and award funds. Contributions 
so far this year totaled over $30,500. 
 

III. Financial Update 
 Our key operational revenue streams 
for the year are budgeted at $1,555,853. 
Actual income to date is $1,568,953, a 
positive variance (+$13,100), which is 
due to higher than anticipated income 
from Botany 2104 in conjunction with 
the final payments/expenses from the 
first NSF DK12 PlantingScience grant.  
 
Expenditures are currently running at 
$1,176,350, below the anticipated full-
year budget of $1,584,332. Variance  
(-407,982) at -26% is deemed in line 
with our end of the year projections. I 
anticipate we will end the year running 
very close to budget on operational 
expenditure.  
 
Overall the Society is in reasonable 



shape, with year-to-date income of $1,852,903 (+15% on full-year budget) and expenditure of 
$1,219,409 (-24% on full-year budget).  
 
Our current account balances are: 
St. Louis Cash - $85,734.24 
Money Market - $150,257.63 
Conference Account - $267,967.81 
Smith Barney - $4,859,277 
 
Over the past few years we have budged income from the Smith Barney account that we have not 
needed to withdraw. This year we will likely request $100,000 to $150,000 from the funds 
allocated to top up our St. Louis Cash/Money Market accounts. 
 

IV. Membership 
Membership in the Society remains relatively stagnant. We anticipate coming close to the 2013 
levels in all membership types. We are concerned with lower than anticipated student numbers. 
 

 
Recommendation 1: It is recommended hold current membership rates for 2015. 
Recommendation 2: It is recommended we again provide students and Post-Docs an incentive to 
renew, with an "early renewal" rate of $15 for Students and $20 for Post-Docs.  
Recommendation 3: It is recommended we again hold a new student membership drive early in 
the fall with at a gift-rate of $10 per student.  
 

V. American Journal of Botany  
We have registered 1,095 institutional subscriptions for the year to date (1,161 in 2013). Sales 
revenue is currently $890,253, as compared to a full-year budget of $857,918. Institutional 
revenue in 2013 was $902,217. 
 
We continue to see the number of print copies of the AJB being ordered and delivered drop, 
down ~114 (-13.3%, 742 per month down from 856 in 2013) for 2014. Institutional print 
subscriptions have fallen to 536, representing less than half of our institutional orders. Member 
print subscriptions stand at 206. We are approaching to important milestones. Soon our print 
volume will drop to a point where we: 1) need to change the type of press we use; and 2) print 
subscriptions prices will be much higher than what we see now, if we keep printing the journal, 
and move to an “on demand” model (or online only model). Our crossover point in moving from 



our current printing method (Sheridan Press Sheet-fed Offset Press) to a digital format is roughly 
665 copies. We will move to the digital press early in 2015. 
 
Please see the “Membership and Institutional Subscription Activity” figure below to better 
understand the overall trend for institutional/member print and online subscription volumes. 
 
The 2015 American Journal of Botany base institutional rates (online subscription) will move to a 
level of $745.00, up $30 (4.2%) on that of 2014.  
 
Recommendation 4: Our goal was to provide print subscriptions to the AJB through the 
centennial year. Having met that goal, it is recommended we now move to an online-based 
subscription model as our main form of delivery by 2016.  
 

 
VI. Plant Science Bulletin and Applications in Plant Sciences  

Please see the respective Editors reports for further information. 
 
APPS continues to develop. Income is down slightly, but we hope to move into a profitable 
position in 2015.  
 
Recommendation 5: It is recommended we review the cost structure for papers submitted to 
APPS, with a move to $295 per paper for members and $795 for non-members. 



 
VII. BSA Support Services 

The BSA earned $24,498 in revenue from support services to SSE. We will receive an additional 
$8,166, plus $20,000 from SEB, for a year-end total of $52,664. It must be noted that these 
services are run at a breakeven position, and allow us to carry an additional staff member to 
support our overall efforts. 
 

VIII. Botany Conference 
Upcoming Botany Conferences: 

 2015 – Edmonton 
 2016 – Savannah 

 
IX. PlantingScience  

The PlantingScience program continues to develop, albeit at a slower pace than we’d 
hoped with the online component remaining on hold. We are current waiting to hear the 
outcome of our proposed $2.9 million “Generating Reflection and Science Practices 
(GRASP) Community of Practice” grant. 
 
The Botanical Society of America (BSA), Biological Sciences Curriculum Study (BSCS), and 
American Society of Plant Biologists (ASPB), propose a Full Research and Development Project 
to develop, implement, and test a professional development (PD) model of teachers and scientists 
collaborating with each other and with students over extended periods. The research will test the 
impacts of the PD materials and collaboration on a community of students, teachers, and 
scientists. The GRASP project will address the DR K12 Teaching Strand to develop and study 
resources and models for helping in-service teachers develop content, pedagogical knowledge and 
skills and for sharing teaching expertise across the national teacher community.  
 
The project targets high school teachers and their students in biology classes as well as scientists 
and education researchers interested in innovative online learning and professional development 
involving STEM education-profession partnerships. 
 
The full proposal can be found at http://www.botany.org/bsa/membership/council2014/ZZZ-
GRASP_fullsubmission.pdf. 
 

X.       IT Developments 
The PlantED system is fully functional and we will hold a workshop at Botany 2014 to seek 
educational material submissions as well as to train reviewers. 
 
CiviCRM is in test mode and will be deployed after the meeting for the BSA. Please see Toby or 
Rob for a full demonstration. 
 
We have a shell-structure in place for a remodel of the BSA website. We will continue to move 
content and hope to complete the project, with input from the IT Committee, by December. 
 
 

Thanks, Bill 


